TOWN OF STANFORD TOWN BOARD

MINUTES OF THE AUGUST 16TH, 2012 MEETING


The Town of Stanford Town Board convened for their monthly meeting on Thursday, August 16th, 2012 at the Stanford Town Hall.  Supervisor Virginia Stern called the meeting to order at 7:30 PM, and asked for a moment of silence to reflect in how blessed we are to live in a democracy in this troubled world.


Roll Call: 
Virginia Stern – present




Johanna Shafer – present




Joseph Norton – present




Thomas Dewhirst – present




Mark D’Agostino - present


Also in attendance was Attorney William Bogle, Jr.

PRIVILEGE OF THE FLOOR:


Henry Boehringer, Thompson Lane, asked the Board about the status of the pond and bridge repairs and of any reimbursements expected. 


Melissa Burdick, Halas Way, asked for the neighbor issue to stop and if someone would write a letter to the Supervisor and have the matter put on the ballot to be voted on.


Margaret Plantier, Grange Master, along with Ryan Orton, Grange secretary, distributed the Community Day program to anyone interested and if there were any questions, call either of them directly.


Mike Shafer, Decker Road, responded to a letter from Councilman Dewhirst that had been published in the Poughkeepsie Journal.



As a point of clarification, Supervisor Stern to date has not proposed a resolution or motion asking the Town Board to vote on the ATV/Noise petition.  Certainly when the Board goes through and approves the agenda tonight, if it is the prerogative of the Supervisor, she can put it on the agenda for a vote.  Councilwoman Shafer added that any member could add it to the agenda.

REPORTS:

LIAISON REPORTS:

Councilman Tom Dewhirst gave his report from the recent Zoning Board of Appeals meeting.

Councilman Mark D’Agostino stated Rec. member Richard Bell was preparing grants for both the Rec. Commission and for an arts grant.

Councilman Norton said that the CAC was still reviewing the draft Master Plan, had been working on Whitlock and was drafting a letter regarding the Kading mine.

Councilwoman Shafer was unable to attend both the Fire Commissioners’ meeting and the Planning Board meeting as she had away, but added that she would be working on the Bangall parking issues with fellow sub-committee member Joe Norton.

SUPERVISOR’S REPORT: Supervisor Stern mentioned items that had been approved at the workshop meeting: a waiver had been approved for the Library’s building inspection fee, Gary Koch had been appointed department head for the Transfer Station, and that the 2011 audit was completed and copies were available in the Town Clerk’s office.

The Supervisor added that Community Day would be on Saturday, September 15th, that the Northern Dutchess Alliance had secured a Greenway grant to partner with other towns to reduce costs, and that she was working on the 2013 Budget, and would be having budget workshops with the Board as well as with residents.

HIGHWAY SUPERINTENDENT’S REPORT: The Highway Department was pleased to be in the new building but they were having water issues: a new well was needed.  Then all electricity could be shut off in the old building except for the five weekends of the Haunted House.  Mr. Myers added that the Hwy. Dept. was in need of a replacement pick-up truck, and this would be discussed later.

MOTION TO ACCEPT THE AGENDA: A motion was made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Mark D’Agostino, to accept the agenda.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Virginia Stern – yes; Johanna Shafer – yes; Joseph Norton – yes; Thomas Dewhirst – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes.
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OLD BUSINESS:

1. ELECTRONICS RECYCLING: After discussion, the Board agreed to allow the collection of TV’s at the Transfer Station but to have the custodians keep an eye on the collection bin on a motion made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Joseph Norton.

Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Virginia Stern – yes; Johanna Shafer – yes; Joseph Norton – yes; Thomas Dewhirst – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes.  

COUNTY LEGISLATORS’ REPORTS: Legislator Dave Sherman arrived at this point in the meeting and spoke of the following county matters before the Legislature: public hearings on the County’s Agriculture & Farmland Protection Board’s annual review of districts, the Dutchess Community College budget, the appointment of five new members to the Ethics Board, recognition of Agricultural Environmental Management Week, commendations to the Hopewell Fire Company on their 100th anniversary and community service awards to several graduating high school seniors.  Resolutions were also presented to the Legislature for easements for the D.C. Rail Trail and an intermunicipal agreement with Wappinger, for the Economic Development Corp.’s tourism and six quitclaim deeds (3 for Stanford).  Appointments were also made: Bob Balkind as DPW acting commissioner and other appointments to the veterans affairs, Domestic Violence and Resource Recovery Agency.  Local laws were drafted for D.C. Water & Wastewater Authority for sewer districts, for exemptions to County taxes for disabled and limited income residents, to prohibit hydraulic fracturing brine and itemized pricing for merchandise in retail stores.  The Budget is the County’s top priority.  

2. BANGALL PARKING ISSUES: The report that the Town had been waiting for was received and Board members Shafer and Norton would bring the matter back to the Board in September.
NEW BUSINESS:

1. NEW PICK-UP TRUCK FOR HIGHWAY DEPARTMENT: Hwy. Supt. Jim Myers recommended the purchase of the pick-up from Albany Dodge for $27,135.52, a State bid price.  There was $19,000 in the three Highway Budget equipment lines, but the matter would be discussed again in September when the additional funds were identified.

2. INAUGURAL CEREMONY FOR THE NEW HIGHWAY GARAGE: Supervisor Stern made a motion that an “Open House” be held the morning of Community Day, seconded by Johanna Shafer.  Discussion ensured that it could take away from Community Day being held at the Grange that day and the other Board members felt that another day would be better.  Roll call vote as follows: Virginia Stern – yes; Johanna Shafer – yes; Joseph Norton – no; Thomas Dewhirst – no; Mark D’Agostino – no.  Motion did not carry.

3. MASTER PLAN COMMITTEE REQUEST: After discussion, a motion was made by Joseph Norton, seconded by Virginia Stern, to accept the draft Master Plan as presented by the Master Plan Committee and received by the Town Board on March 5, 2012, but not to vote on its adoption yet.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Virginia Stern – yes; Johanna Shafer – yes; Joseph Norton – yes; Thomas Dewhirst – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes.  Virginia Stern, seconded by Johanna Shafer, made a motion to declare the Board’s intent to be the lead agency and to notice all town boards and committees as well as the neighboring towns and the Department of Environmental Conservation.  Roll Call Vote as follows:  Supervisor Virginia Stern – yes; Councilwoman Johanna Shafer – yes; Councilman Joseph Norton – yes; Councilman Tom Dewhirst – yes; Councilman Mark D’Agostino – yes.  Motion carried.

4. RESOLUTION FOR LISMAN EASEMENT: The following resolution was offered:

RESOLUTION #37 OF 2012

TO GRANT AN EASEMENT FOR UNDERGROUND PUBLIC UTILITIES IN, ON, OVER AND ADJACENT TO MILL LANE IN THE TOWN OF STANFORD

Motion made by: Councilman Mark D’Agostino

Seconded by: Councilwoman Johanna Shafer
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WHEREAS, the owner of property on Mill Lane seeks to relocate all public utilities now above ground along Mill Lane, a town road in the Town of Stanford, to underground facilities, at his sole cost and expense, and


WHEREAS, the public utilities, to wit Verizon New York Inc. and Central Hudson Gas & Electric Corp., have required a permanent easement fifteen (15) feet in width to relocate such utilities underground, on the form of easement presented, and

WHEREAS, the Town of Stanford, to the extent such easement is to be located within the town roadbed, is asked, along with the landowner, to grant such permanent easement.


NOW THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED by the Town Board of the Town of Stanford that it grants the permanent easement in, on, and adjacent to all roads, lanes or streets for tax grid 135200-6768-03-497456, 135200-6768-03-465435 and 135200-6769-03-462458, as requested in the proposed Easement Agreement (form no. 411) and direct the Town of Stanford Highway Superintendent, James Myers, to sign the same.

Roll call vote as follows: Virginia Stern – yes; Johanna Shafer – yes; Joseph Norton – yes; Thomas Dewhirst – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes.  

Adopted by the Town Board of the Town of Stanford and certified this 16th day of August 2012.

5. RESOLUTION TO ACCEPT TOWN JUSTICES’ AUDITS: The following resolution was offered:                           RESOLUTION #38 OF 2012

A RESOLUTION TO ACKNOWLEDGE THE COMPLETION OF THE AUDIT FOR THE TOWN OF STANFORD TOWN JUSTICES

WHEREAS, the State of New York Unified Court System requires that all town and village justices provide their court records and dockets to their respective Town Boards through Section 2019-a of the Uniform Justice Court Act, and

WHEREAS, such records must then be examined or audited and that fact be entered into the Minutes of the Town’s proceedings, and

WHEREAS, the Unified Court System’s Action Plan for the Justice Courts, announced in November 2006, includes initiatives to improve accountability and controls over Justice Court finances and records, as well as increased monitoring of town and village boards’ compliance with Section 2019-A;

NOW, THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED that the Town of Stanford Town Board is acknowledging that the required audit has been completed for Town of Stanford Justice Dennis Smith and Town of Stanford Justice Frank Weber, Jr., and is forwarding said audits to the Director of Internal Audit of the NYS Office of Court Administration.

On this 16th day of August, 2012 a motion was made by Supervisor Virginia Stern

and seconded by Councilman Joseph Norton

Roll Call Vote as follows:  Supervisor Virginia Stern – yes; Councilwoman Johanna Shafer – yes; Councilman Joseph Norton – yes; Councilman Tom Dewhirst – yes; Councilman Mark D’Agostino – yes. 

Adopted and certified this 16th day of August, 2012

RESOLUTION #39 OF 2012

A RESOLUTION TO ACKNOWLEDGE THE COMPLETION OF THE AUDIT

FOR THE TOWN OF STANFORD


WHEREAS, the Town of Stanford has an annual audit performed to form a conclusion on the financial statements of the Town, and


WHEREAS, this audit has been completed by D’Achille & Associates of Red Hook, NY and delivered to the Town Board August of 2012,


NOW THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED that the Town of Stanford Town Board accepts this prepared audit.

Motion was made by Supervisor Virginia Stern

Seconded by Councilman Joseph Norton

Roll Call Vote as follows:  Supervisor Virginia Stern – yes; Councilwoman Johanna Shafer – yes; Councilman Joseph Norton – yes; Councilman Tom Dewhirst – yes; Councilman Mark D’Agostino – yes. 

Adopted and certified this 16th day of August, 2012
Town Board Minutes

8/16/12, page 4

6. APPOINT TOWN BOARD MEMBER TO OVERSEE PRIVILEGE OF THE FLOOR: A motion to table this agenda item was made by Mark D’Agostino, seconded by Joseph Norton.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Virginia Stern – yes; Johanna Shafer – yes; Joseph Norton – yes; Thomas Dewhirst – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes.  

7. RECORDS RETENTION LAW / BIDDING POLICIES AND PROCEDURES VIOLATIONS:
Councilman D’Agostino stated that the Budget and the bidding policies and procedures be adhered to.

8. MOTION TO TRANSFER HAUNTED HOUSE FUNDS TO THE GENERAL FUND: A motion was made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Mark D’Agostino, to transfer $3,648.00 from the Haunted House account to the General Fund to pay for Recreation’s new basketball pole system.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Virginia Stern – yes; Johanna Shafer – yes; Joseph Norton – yes; Thomas Dewhirst – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes.  

9. RESOLUTION TO TRANSFER FUNDS FROM THE GENERAL FUND BALANCE TO THE HIGHWAY CAPITAL PROJECT FUND: 

RESOLUTION #40 OF 2012

TO TRANSFER GENERAL FUND BALANCE TO THE HIGHWAY CAPITAL PROJECT FUND

Motion made by: Supervisor Virginia Stern

Seconded by: Councilman Mark D’Agostino


WHEREAS, expenses for the Highway Capital Project for the new Garage were approved by the Town Board of the Town of Stanford at the July 12th, 2012 meeting, and


WHEREAS, a motion to transfer funds from the General Fund balance to the Highway Capital Project Fund to cover expenses for the new Highway Garage, and

WHEREAS, the construction work has been completed, and the actual construction costs of the new Garage has not gone over the originally approved $2 million dollar capped amount;


NOW THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED that the Town Board of the Town of Stanford resolves to transfer $30,000.00 from the General Fund balance to the Highway Capital Project Fund in order to cover expenses for the new Highway Garage construction.


Roll call vote as follows: Virginia Stern – yes; Johanna Shafer – abstained; Joseph Norton – abstained; Thomas Dewhirst – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes.  

Adopted by the Town Board of the Town of Stanford and certified this 16th day of August 2012.

10. GENERAL FUND BUDGET RESOLUTION:

RESOLUTION #41 OF 2012

GENERAL FUND BUDGET RESOLUTION

Motion made by Supervisor Virginia Stern

Seconded by Councilman Mark D’Agostino

WHEREAS, the Town Board of the Town of Stanford has expenditures for the adopted 2012 General Fund budget line items that will exceed the amount available in the below mentioned lines, and


WHEREAS, the Town of Stanford has funds available in other budget lines and needs to transfer funds to provide for expenses incurred,

 
NOW, THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED that the Town Board of the Town of Stanford hereby amends and transfers from and to the following budget lines for the adopted 2012 General Fund budget:


Account





      Increase
      Decrease

00-01-1010-42 – Town Board-Union consultant
    
      $ 45.00
______


00-01-1420-42 – Attorney: other



        $ 158.18




00-01-1670-40 – Central Printing: local laws
__                          $ 3,000.00


 

00-01-1980-40 – MTA tax




     

     $ 2,324.45


00-01-1990-40 – Contingency




     
     $ 1,246.23
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00-06-7140-21 – Recreation: basketball hoops

      $ 3,648.00

          _

00-06-7140-20 - Recreation: plaque



      $ 420.00


          00-07-8030-40 - Master Plan




      $ 367.50

          _






TOTAL:

      $ 7,638.68     $ 3,570.68
 

Revenues

00-5031       Recreation – Haunted House: plaque and hoops     $ 4,068.00


      






TOTAL:
                  $ 4,068.00 


Roll call vote as follows: 
Virginia Stern – yes

Johanna Shafer – yes 

Joseph Norton – yes 

Thomas Dewhirst – yes 

Mark D’Agostino – yes

Budget Resolution #41 of 2012 unanimously approved by the Town Board of the Town of Stanford and certified this 16th day of August 2012.

7. APPROVAL OF AUGUST 2012 ABSTRACTS: 

The August 2012 Abstract of Claims and the Planning Board Escrow Abstract were approved for payment as follows on a motion made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Joseph Norton: 

General Fund check numbers 22876 – 22946 { JC Fund, ck.# 22877}in the amount of $46,228.45; Highway Fund, check numbers 22947 - 22977, in the amount of $54,293.05; Stanfordville/Bangall Light District, check #22978, in the amount of $845.84; and Capital Project Account-Highway Garage, check numbers 22980 - 22982, in the amount of $35,408.29.  Total of Abstract #8 for August of 2012: $136,775.63.  

Planning Board Escrow Abstract #8P, check numbers 822 – 823, in the amount of $1,203.20.

Roll Call Vote as follows:  Supervisor Virginia Stern – yes; Councilwoman Johanna Shafer – abstained; Councilman Joseph Norton – yes; Councilman Tom Dewhirst – yes; Councilman Mark D’Agostino – yes.  Motion carried.


With no other business, a motion to adjourn at 8:50 PM was made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Thomas Dewhirst.  Motion carried with all in favor.

Respectfully submitted,

Ritamary Bell








Town Clerk   


